SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 10th September 2007 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

5th September 2007






      S M Foster









Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 

3.  Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
4.  Oral questions from electors
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (see list attached)

6.  Mayoral Communications    (see list attached)
7.  Minutes and Reports 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+ *(a)  Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 30th July 2007.

+ *(b)  Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 13th August 2007.

7.  Minutes and Reports (Contd)
+ *(c)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 3rd September 2007.  

+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.

8.  Reports from Representatives
To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
9.  Clerk’s Report
To receive the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)

10.  Oral questions from Electors
On matters raised during this meeting.

*11. Appointment of Deputy Clerk
To receive the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached – exempt information, Members only)
12.  Press Release






(9.00pm)

*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section (1) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	5.9.07

88/07


	07/01473/FULL

Mr & Mrs J Smith

36 Queens Road

SANDY

SG19 1HD
	Full application for the erection of a single storey rear extension at 36 Queens Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 34 Queens Road, Sandy notified


	
	Town Council
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SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 10.9.07

6.  Mayoral Communications
16.7.07
Mayoress welcomed Years 3 and 4 from St Swithun’s 
&18.7.07
Lower School to the Council Chambers and spoke about 


the Roman Sandy Exhibition.
7.8.07 Visited Quince Court, with the Mayoress, to celebrate a

resident’s 90th birthday.

7.8.07 Chaired a meeting of the Fallowfield Working Group with 

our MP, County Councillor and residents.

16.8.07 Mayoress welcomed a Headteacher from a school in

Ampthill to the Council Chambers and showed him and his

wife the Roman Sandy Exhibition.

19.8.07 Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Sandy 


Horticultural Show at Sandye Place Middle School.

28.8.07 Attended the visit, organised by our Tourist Information 


Centre, to the RSPB Headquarters and grounds.

31.8.07 The Mayoress attended a Charity Open Gardens afternoon, 


at Milton Ernest, at the home of the former High Sheriff, 


Clifton Ibbett.

1.9.07 Hosted, with the Clerk, the first of the new style Town 

Council Surgeries.

4.9.07 Attended a Civic Luncheon at Luton Town Hall which


preceded a parade and the University of Bedfordshire Civic 


Degree Ceremony Service at St Mary’s Church, Luton.

6.9.07 Hosted, again with the Clerk, a training session for new 


Members.

8.9.07 The Mayoress attended the Mayor of Ampthill’s Cream Tea 


afternoon.

6.  Mayoral Communications (Contd)

In addition I have, at the request of the Chairman of the Bedfordshire Police Authority completed a questionnaire to assist their 2008-11 Strategic Plan.

Our Charity Evening at the “China Express” has been booked for Wednesday 7th November 2007.

Deputy Mayor

19.8.07 Attended Sandy Horticultural Society Annual Show and 

presented the prizes and awards.
 
25.8.07
Attended the St Neot’s Carnival Lunch and the Carnival

Procession as a guest of the Mayor and Mayoress of 

St Neots.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 10.09.07
RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

7.  Minutes and Reports 

(b) Finance & General Purposes Committee 13th August 2007
RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND: That the following amendments be incorporated in the Standing Orders for Sandy Town Council. 

96. 

(a) Questions or comments may be made by any member of the public in attendance. People wishing to make representations, give evidence, ask or answer questions will be asked to complete a form indicating the agenda item or items they wish to speak on. They will be invited to speak by the Chairman on a first come first served basis, no more than five members of the public will be permitted to speak on any item.  Each participant will be granted a maximum of three minutes to speak.

(b) If a member of the public interrupts the proceedings at any meeting, the Chairman may, after warning, order that they leave the Council Chamber or that the part of the Council Chamber open to the public be cleared.

Also add to 15(c):

Should any Member declare a Prejudicial Interest in an item of business they should also state at this point that they wish to remain in the Council Chamber until they have made representations, given evidence, asked or answered questions about the matter.

See part II Exempt/Confidential Minutes- Recommendations to Council, minute number F36/07
(c) Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee Monday 3rd September 2007
See part II Exempt/Confidential Minutes- Recommendations to Council, minute number P38/07

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 10.09.07
9.  Town Clerk’s Report

1.  Accounts 01.04.07 to 30.08.07 
To receive and approve Lists of Receipts and Payments for July and August 2007. 

(Copies will be on display prior to the meeting)
2.  Refurbishment of Clerk’s Office
The upstairs office used latterly by Mr Stewart and before that as a storage room is in need of refurbishing.  The décor is shabby and the carpet tiles have faded very badly.  In addition the furniture in this office was not replaced when the offices were extended in 1999 and does not meet the needs of a present day office.  In addition to a new desk etc there is room for a small meeting table and chairs to be included in the scheme.  It would seem to be the ideal opportunity to change these things.  Quotations have been received for the redecoration and carpeting totalling £1,000.  Furniture would cost around £2,500 for a desk, computer desk, desk pedestal, chair, filing cabinet, bookcase and meeting table and chairs.

These sums could be found from savings which have been made in the 2007/08 budget.  Changing the Council’s insurers has saved around £6,000 and the saving on election costs is over £4,000.
(Members are requested to consider if they wish to refurbish the Clerk’s office at this time and if so the source of the funding).

3.  Staff Training budget 
With changes to the staffing the identified training needs have increased since the budget for this heading was set.  The new Deputy Clerk is (like the Clerk) currently half way though the University of Gloucester Local Policy course, which in addition to the course fees of £1,212 entails the cost of two residential weekends in Cheltenham in this financial year. In addition the Clerk is keen to attend SLCC conferences, seminars and other events, both to keep up to date with current local government and also to build relationships with other, similar councils.  There is also likely to be a need for additional training for groundstaff.  An amount of £2,500 is requested to be added to the present training budget to cover the cost of these items.  As above the increase could be accommodated in the present budgetary savings on the insurance and election costs.
 (Members are requested to consider the requested increase and if granted identify the source of funding)
9.  Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)
4.  Request from Royal British Legion

A letter has been received from the Royal British Legion regarding the renewal of its “charter” with the Malaunay Association of Patriotic Societies.  In May fourteen members of the RBL visited Malaunay to join in the celebrations of the liberation of Europe.  They enjoyed several events including a parade, civic reception and trip to Rouen.  This visit was supported by a grant from the French Government. 
In November a number of members of the Patriotic Society will be visiting Sandy to take part in the Remembrance Day Parade and Service.  The RBL branch would like to return their hospitality and is asking that the Town Council support the visit by providing a grant of £200 towards the cost of hosting the visit.

The Town Council has no funds earmarked for donations (NB see item below). Should members agree to the grant it would have to be provided under a Section 137 payment.
(Members are requested to consider the request for a donation and if granted identify the source of funding)
5.  Future Grant Applications

Members will be aware from the above request that the Town Council has no funding in the 2007/2008 budget for grants or donations.  In addition, in the past the Town Council has accepted applications for grants from local organisations but has been more reluctant to aid organisations based outside the town.  Recently there have been requests for funding from a youth football club based in a neighbouring parish, but with members who are resident in Sandy and from a national charity which has volunteers in Sandy.
Until March this year the Town Council worked in partnership with Bedfordshire County Council and Mid Beds District Council in a Community Liaison Forum.  As part of its functions the Forum was able to disburse grant funding to the local community.  Many organisations benefited from this funding, both those organisations based in the town and also those which were based elsewhere but worked with people in the town e.g. Victim Support and Age Concern.  The Forum had criteria for awarding grants and Members might feel that it is appropriate for the Town Council to set its own criteria.  A suggested criteria and grant application form based on that used by the Forum is attached.
The Forum was wound up in March and most of its funds were earmarked for ongoing projects.  The small balance left plus any further accrued interest was delegated to the Town Council to disburse.  
9.  Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)
As a result of savings made on one particular project plus the accrued interest there is now an available balance of £2,100.00 in the account.  
(Members are requested to consider the attached criteria and application forms and whether or not they should be adopted for use by the Town Council)
6.  New Local Area Agreement Parish and Town Council Reference Group
Notification has been received about the first meeting of this group which is to take place on Friday 19th October 2007 at The Rufus Centre in Flitwick at 9.30 am – 1.00 pm (buffet lunch provided). This group will meet in advance of meetings of the Countywide Assembly (this will next meet on 22nd November) and will be an opportunity to feed in the parish view on the issue which will be discussed at the Assembly. As a sector we have representation on the Countywide Assembly - 7 Town Councils plus the Parish Council’s advisor, but this will be the opportunity to have wider involvement in the LAA process.  Further details will be published at a later date.
All councils are invited to send 2 representatives (the clerk and a councillor). 

(Members are requested to appoint a representative to attend the meeting with the Clerk)
7.  Youth Engagement Workshop
An invitation has been received to attend an evening to be held by the Bedfordshire Rural Communities Charity about “Youth Engagement”.  This is to take place on Wednesday 14th November 2007, 7.00 – 9.30 pm at Cardington Village Hall.

The evening has been arranged to mark the publication of “Participate”, a guide to all aspects of working with young people and is aimed at any Parish or Town Council that is working with or hoping to work with young people.  The event will provide an opportunity to hear the experience of other Parishes, hear from the young people themselves and to ask questions.
(Members are requested to consider whether or not they wish to send a representative to this event and if so to appoint someone to attend).
9.  Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

8.  Roman Sandy Books


The Town Council has a stock of about 2000 of these books. They were printed to accompany the Roman Sandy exhibition in the Town Council Offices.  Many were given away to local schools and VIP visitors to the town.  Others have been sold to the public at a price of £4.99.  They were sold at the Victorian Christmas Tourist Information Centre stall last year  and some Members have indicated that they think that the price is too high and that they would favour a decrease in the price, perhaps to £2.50 or £3.00.  This would seem to be appropriate given the number of books remaining and the length of time since publication.

(Members are requested to consider whether or not they wish to reduce the price of the Roman Sandy Book and if so, how much they would like to charge for it)
9.  “Extra Meetings”
New Members may have seen in their calendar of meetings that a number of dates have been designated as “Extra Meetings”.  These were included because of the difficulty it encountered when trying to convene additional meetings.  It was hoped that Members would treat these dates as committed to the Town Council and keep them free from other engagements.  The remaining extra dates for the 2007/2008 year are:

17th September 2007

29th October 2007

4th February 2008

(Information Only)
10.  Mid Beds Green Infrastructure Plan Workshop
As part of the new Local Development Framework, Mid Beds District Council in partnership with a wide range of environmental organisations are producing a Green Infrastructure Plan for the District.  A workshop is being held in Biggleswade for representatives from the local community and local environmental organisations to help with the production of this plan.  An explanation of the Green Infrastructure and its benefits has been sent  (Copy attached). 
The Town Council has been asked to send one or two representatives to this interactive workshop to be held on Thursday 27th September 2007 at Biggleswade Baptist Church Hall between 7.30 and 9.30 pm. 
(Members are requested to appoint one or two Members to act as representatives at this event).
9.  Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

11.  Stopping up of Unclassified Road UC391, Sunderland Road

Bedfordshire County Council has written about their intention to apply for a closure order on the above road to the North East of the town (Map attached).

The area of highway is known as bridleway BW21 which lies immediately north of the roundabout on the junction with Sunderland Road and Beamish Close, which extends from the northern edge of the roundabout along BW21 for a distance of 65 metres from the edge of the UC 394. The eastern boundary follows the existing western edge of the bridleway.
The proposed application will be based on the ground that the highway is no longer necessary.

(Members are requested to indicate whether or not they consent to this proposed course of action).

12.  Project Mushroom

Some Members will be aware that meetings have been taking place between various organisations in Sandy over the problems being caused by young people gathering at the “mushroom” at the end of Longfield Road.  Nearby residents have had problems with anti-social behaviour and criminal damage.  Meetings have been taking place over several months between Aragon Housing, Mid Beds, the Police and Community Safety Group.  Cllr Aldis has been attending these meetings.  The Sandy Beat Manager recently invited the Clerk to attend the latest meeting.
As a result of these meetings it appears that there are to be initiatives to improve the appearance and safety of the whole of the Winchester Road Estate.  It was decided to hold a consultation with the residents of the estate and also other affected residents in the area.  This is to take place on Saturday 13th October 2007, 10.00 am to 2.00 pm at Quince Court with the various agencies involved, plus the Middle and Upper Schools, in attendance.  The object of the day is to identify issues that are of most concern to the residents and possible solutions to them, e.g. additional street lighting, the provision of areas for young people etc.  At Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on 3rd September 2007 members indicated that they would like to consult residents on the possible spending of the funds from Developers’ contributions held by Mid Beds District Council for the town.
(Members are requested to decide if they would like to be involved in the consultation process and in what way).

9.  Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

13.  Local Democracy Week 15th – 19th October 2007
This week is intended to raise the profile of local democracy amongst young people.  In previous years the Town Council has invited School Council’s from the middle school and Maple Tree Lower School to visit the Council chamber and speak to the Mayor and other members.

(Members are requested to decide if they wish to be involved in Local Democracy Week and if so, in what way?)

14. The Riddy – Anglian Water Pipeline

Member’s will recall a recent communication from the agents of Anglian Water informing the Council that the route of the replacement town water main would run under the northern end of the Riddy.
A further letter has now been received stating that the company wish to go ahead with the project before the winter.  It is proposed to drill under the Riddy without any need to gain access to the land unless there is an unforeseen incident.  The Town Council is being offered £300.00 compensation - £150.00 to reflect the presence of the pipe under the land with the continuation of the existing use of the land and £150.00 early entry payment (to reflect entry before the expiry of notices).

(Members are requested to confirm that the early entry and the compensation payment is acceptable to them).
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